CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
MONDAY AUGUST 19, 2019
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Mayor Young called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance and prayer.
II.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Barton, Freeman, Loomis, Young, and Byrd. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:   None.
STAFF PRESENT:
Administrator/Recorder Evans. 
STAFF ABSENT:
Finance Deputy Recorder Bennett.
III.
AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:
1. Approval of minutes for June 15, 2019.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Loomis seconded a motion to approve the minutes for July 15, 2019.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Byrd, Freeman, Loomis, Young, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
2. Addition of Mile Post 97 Fire Report as Number 6 under Council Business.

IV.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1. Request to waive rental fee for Council Chambers.
Ms. Hanson, a citizen of Canyonville, is requesting to be allowed to use the City’s Council Chambers once a month for free for their quilting group.  Originally the Council Chambers charge is $25.00.  They will be making quilts and donating them to the Veterans, children, fire victims, elderly, and the fire department.  
Council had concerns if they waive the fee that more would come forward and want to use the Council Room for free.  It was suggested that the group make sure and clean up the Council Room after each use.

Councilor Barton, and Councilor Loomis seconded a motion to allow the quilting group to use the Council Chambers on a month to month basis at no fee provided they clean up after each use.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Byrd, Freeman, Loomis, Young, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
2. Water Line at 523 1st Street.
Jack Smeltz purchase 523 NW 1st Street in January 2016 from Forest Glen.  Since he moved in, he has had very little water pressure.  Staff has spent a great deal of time on trying to resolve this water issue and determine if it is a City problem or property owner problem.
The City is required to provide 20 PSI at the meter but has no obligation to provide a certain volume of water.  According to staff Mr. Smeltz has 20 psi at the meter and 30 psi at an outside faucet.  According to Jeremy, him and Mark Wilson had to reconnect Mr. Smeltz’s service line when it was accidentally cut by the contractor who was separating Forest Glen’s fire line.  During the reconnection staff did notice that the service line is an old ¾” iron pipe which is full of tubers reducing the flow to a pinpoint.  
Mr. Smeltz has hired Gosselin Construction to replace the piping on his property.  However, if the City does not install a new service line, he still will not get an adequate volume of water.  At some point the service line is going to either fail or break and the City will have to replace it.  The existing meter is located at the back of Mr. Smetlz’s property.  If the City replaces the service line now while Mr. Smeltz is having his new lines installed, we will be able to change the location of the meter and reduce the length of the service line.

Gosselin Construction has submitted a quote of $3,500.00 for them to replace the City portion of the service line.

Councilor Young, and Councilor Barton seconded a motion to allow installation of the new service line at 523 NW 1st Street relocating the meter box and authorize staff to spend the $3,500.00.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Byrd, Freeman, Loomis, Young, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
3. Phase II Sewer Plant Upgrade – Change Order #2.
There are two change orders that results in a savings of $2,870.00 but contains two changes which exceed the limit that Administrator Evans can ok.  

The following is a breakdown of the two changes:

Part #1 is a credit of $9,80000 for reducing the 5-ton hoist to a 3-ton hoist:


The Original plans specified a 5-ton hoist for removing the membrane cartridges.  US Crane & Hoist suggested a reduction to a 3-ton hoist because the 5-ton hoist would be too tall to reach the lower membrane cartridges without having to raise them up part way then pick them up again.  Before making this change, staff required a written guarantee from both Kubota and US Crane and Hoist that the 3-ton hoist will be sufficient.  Both staff and project engineers feel this change would result in a safer work environment.


Part #2 is an increase of $6,930.00 to extend the vactor truck building from 44’ to 48’:

Originally the vactor truck building was designed at 44’ in length.  At the time of design the vactor truck had not been selected.  Staff selected a 40’ vactor truck which requires an interior of at least 42’.  With length of 44’ staff felt that would be enough room to maneuver in the building.  There could be the possibility of someone accidentally running the truck into a wall.  We have requested that the building be extended to 48’.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Loomis seconded a motion to approve the change order #2 as presented which results in a savings of $2,870.00.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Byrd, Freeman, Loomis, Young, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
4. Purchase the Vactor Truck.

Infra Structure Financing (IFA) has set aside $250,000.00 for the purchase of the Vactor Truck.  The actual quote for the Vactor Truck is $388,208.00.  We were hoping to wait until the end of the project to purchase the Vactor Truck so we could utilize any remaining money in the IFA Fund.  However, the supplier has informed us that the cost for the truck will increase by approximately $13,000.00 if we do not purchase it before the end of the year.
We have been working with Tawni Bean from IFA to find a way to purchase the truck now and utilize the IFA Funds.  If the City pays the remaining $138,208.00 to purchase the truck now, we will not get reimbursed for it even if there is money left over from the Grant.

We also looked at purchasing the truck with a lease option and paying the $250,000.00 now and the remainder at the end of the project.  However, IFA said they could not pay for anything that is leased.  Tawni consulted with her boss and they said the best way would be if the City increased their grant/loan package with IFA by $138,208.00.  By increasing the package they could commit the money for the Vactor Truck, and we could purchase it now.  Then we would leave the $217,000.00 in construction and not spend it so the project total will come out the same.

The purchase of a Vactor Truck is not optional since it is required for cleaning the tanks in the new plant.

Councilor Loomis moved, and Councilor Barton seconded a motion to authorize staff to proceed with the purchase of the Vactor Truck for $388,208.00 before December 31, 2019.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Byrd, Freeman, Loomis, Young, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
5. Bids for Pine Street Paving.
The City of Canyonville received two Small City Allotment Grants for the paving all of Pine Street, excluding the section between 3rd Street and 4th Street.  Originally the paving was going to occur in two phases with Phase I project cost estimated at $101,200.00.  SCA Grant for Phase I is $50,000.00 leaving the City to pay $51,200.00.  Phase II portion of the paving had a project cost of $136,340.00.  The SCA Grant is for $100,000.00 leaving the City to pay $36,340.00.  
It would be nice to pave the portion between 3rd Street and 4th Street but the project cost would be $21,895.00 that the City would have to pay, and the City is already paying out $87,540.00 on this project.  

The bid proposal was advertised in the Daily Journal of Commerce and the News Review with a bid opening date of August 13, 2019.  The City only received one proposal which is from Knife River Construction in the amount of $197,747.00 which exceeds the estimated construction cost by $19,000.00.  The Phase I construction estimate was based on costs in 2017 which was the year it was first submitted for funding.  Construction costs have increased considerably since then.

It was Councils consensus that we should go ahead and pay for the section of Pine Street that Phase I and Phase II do not cover.  They feel that there will be not better time as now to do this and the cost would most likely be more at a later time.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Loomis seconded a motion to award the bid to Knife River for $197,747.00 for Phase 1 and Phase II of the Pine Street paving project and authorize staff to sign the appropriate paper work, along with adding $25,000 to do the section of Pine Street between 3rd Street and 4th Street.  Mayor Young, Councilors Coleman, Byrd, Freeman, Loomis, Young, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
6. Mile Post 97 Fire Report.
City Administrator Evans put together a Power Point of the pictures taken of Win Walker Reservoir, Canyon Creek burn areas, and some of the tributaries coming into Canyon Creek.  There are concerns about the quality of the water coming from Canyon Creek this winter with all the ash and leaves that may be brought down the creek with the flow of rainwater.  Staff has been working hard to find some kind of help with the pump and chemicals we may need to purchase for the processing of the water this winter.  
Administrator Evans and Lead Operator Siegrist met with Roseburg Resources who will work on clearing the marketable timber that had to be cut for a fire trial on some of the City’s property adjacent to Roseburg Lumber property.  

Notices will be going out to inform Citizens about the water quality that we may have to deal with due to the fire’s effect during the rainy season.
V.
REPORTS:

1. Sheriff’s Office Report.

This month there were 285 calls for service, 37 reports, 58 traffic stops, 17 citations written, and 24 criminal cases.  They also had 23 arrests and several narcotics and Dui stops.  Officers have been patrolling the park more.
2. Administrative Report.
PERSONNEL:  Two new employees have been hired.  The new sewer plant operator is Keith Riddle and the new water plant operator trainee is John Raines.  
WATER:  Water bill for August 2019 was very difficult.  There is a problem with the Sensus Handheld.  We had 6 pages of re-reads to do manually.  On the 7th two Ferguson reps came and did a staff training and worked on the handheld.

SEWER PLANT UPGRADE:  The project has been moving at a rapid pace.  Staff has had the difficult task of selecting colors for the buildings, canopies, gutters, down spouts, garage doors, and windows.  This has been a time-consuming task as none of these have the same colors to choose from.

VI.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Planning Commission Meeting - Wednesday, September 11, 2019


Council Meeting - Monday, September 16, 2019
VII.
ADJOURNMENT:

Mayor Young adjourned the meeting at 8:30 p.m.
ATTEST:




















Jake Young, Mayor
Janelle Evans, City Administrator/Recorder
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